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FOR THE PARENTS OF SALESIANUM SCHOOL DECEMBER 24, 2014

A THOUGHT FROM ST. FRANCIS DE SALES

Stand alongside the sacred grotto, where our Savior teaches us so many virtues by

his silence... and what does he say to us? His little heart must set ours on fire.

FROM THE PRINCIPAL

Fr. Chris Beretta, OSFS - principal@salesianum.org

Dear Parents and Families,

Christmas is upon us! Writing this on Christmas Eve, I am reminded of events that I remember first hearing about in a
history class I took in college and have since read about on many occasions. These events transpired exactly 100 years
ago today in France. The year was 1914, and the world had become engulfed in a war that everyone initially thought
would last no more than a few weeks. With the German advance toward Paris halted in the summer, lines of
retrenchment had formed, and the two sides had unknowingly settled in for a war of attrition that would last for years,
witness savage cruelty, and cost millions of lives.

The Great War’s first Christmas, however, produced a moment both remarkable and beautiful in the midst of pointless
conflict. Soldiers on both sides, feeling increasingly uneasy about risking their lives for the pride of their heads of state,
defied orders by arranging a truce of their own up and down the hundreds of miles of battle lines. According to one
account, after nightfall along the lines outside a French village, German troops began singing Stille Nacht, or Silent
Night, in its original German for their adversaries, answered by British troops singing O Come All Ye Faithful in English.
The Germans began singing along, using the Latin words of the same hymn, Adeste Fidelis. Soon, soldiers from both
sides were singing together, and one by one began emerging to meet in No Man’s Land, exchange cigarettes, decorate
candle-lit trees, and observe the holy night together as brothers. Joint services Christmas morning were observed in
some places to bury and honor the dead, and makeshift soccer games were reported along the battle-scarred landscape.

Sadly, the Christmas Truce of 1914 was short-lived. Soldiers were reprimanded by “true patriots” who found fault with
such fraternization. At subsequent Christmases, commanding officers took measures to make sure the soldiers would
engage in no such “foolishness” again, planning combat movements that would make the accidental outbreak of peace
far less likely. And as the war dragged on for several years, the staggering losses, disease, and atrocities made common
ground more difficult to find. But memories of that Christmas Eve, inspired by the original Holy Night, endured and
survived the brutal war, and other wars that have followed. It seems that no matter what we do to disfigure the dignity
of our world, of one another, or even of ourselves, Christmas is a reminder that it was into just such a broken world,
and for just such a broken people, that Christ was born.

The Christmas story is indeed one of profound hope. The King of Kings was born in a stable, in a land occupied by
foreign troops, to parents too poor to provide lodging, attended by homeless shepherds from the fields, and given gifts
by strangers from faraway lands. Into a world as seemingly hopeless and muddled as that, Christ was born. God saw
past all the ugliness, pettiness, dysfunction, and brokenness to see the goodness of his creation and his people. And he
sent his Son to remind us that if he can share in who and what we are, our fundamental goodness and innocence can
never be questioned, no matter what we might sometimes do to obscure or desecrate or hide it.
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Christmas provides not only the school community, but the whole world, with an opportunity to be reborn in hope.
Because of Christmas, no situation, no person, is ever beyond redemption. Christmas inspires us to be better versions
of ourselves, good at the core of who we are, no matter what mistakes we have made along the way. “Be who you are
and be that well” reflects an optimism about life that is hardly possible without Christmas. It is a great paradox that the
commercial side of the holidays so often leads us in the opposite direction of the original message, which stresses that
the most profound gifts we exchange are never bought in a store and can never add to our goodness or meet our deepest
needs. Christmas offers instead a loving God who so loved the world that he gave his only Son and became one with us.
In doing so, he chose not to protect himself by divine power or to wrap himself in worldly prestige and privilege, but
rather, to be as vulnerable as the poorest in this world, sleeping in a barn as an infant, dependent on Mary, Joseph and
the good will of strangers. We are right there in the midst of that manger scene, you and I, with all our brokenness.

The effort to make ourselves invulnerable, falling into the trap of placing our everlasting hopes in things of this passing
world, never ends well. Instead, Christmas reminds us to rejoice in the gift of goodness given to each of us, a treasure
that cannot be bought or sold, won in battle, or kept for ourselves. And though it can be lost, not a moment goes by that
it cannot be found again. Just as the soldiers rediscovered hope and true courage to emerge from those trenches in 1914,
so we are all called to recognize the goodness of God in ourselves and others, and with faith, summon the courage
necessary to emerge from our own trenches of fear, mistrust, and despair. And we can rejoice in the wonder and beauty
that our hope isn’t found in money, power, or fame, any more than it was 2000 years ago. It is found in a birth that
reminds us of the goodness in ourselves and in the world, and the presence of a loving God already within our midst.

Certainly that world faces many challenges, and the families of Salesianum are not insulated from that reality. But this
is a time to rejoice. For from that original Holy Night in Bethlehem, to that night in the trenches a century ago, to this
very moment in our lives, and in every corner of our broken world that needs a Savior, choosing to be merry at
Christmas is in itself a conscious act of faith, hope, and love. The struggle to find our way in the world, and in our better
moments to contribute to building God’s kingdom, never ends... but this Holy Night reminds us that our efforts always
begin by remembering that in spite of the challenges we face, God is with us... then, now, and always.

Merry Christmas and Happy New Year from everyone at Salesianum!
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*** The next issue of SalesTalk will be sent on Sunday, January 4. ***

ACADEMIC AFFAIRS

Mr. Jude Szczerba, Dean of Academic Affairs - juszczer@salesianum.org

2" quarter report cards

Report cards will be posted on NetClassroom on January 22. These report cards will include 2™ quarter grades for all
current courses. They also will include final assessment grades (FE) and final course grades (FG) for courses ending
January 13. Students who completed Technology Skills during the summer 2014 will see their final grade reflected.

Course selection and scheduling for 2015-2016

For students in the classes of 2015, 2016, and 2017, January will be a busy and exciting time. The end of the 2" quarter
will usher in the beginning of schedule planning for next year. In late December or early January, the 2015-2016 Program
of Studies will be posted on www.salesianum.org under the “Parent” link and “Student” link; this electronic document

contains course descriptions for all courses available next school year. Please take some time with your son over
Christmas break to discuss electives he may wish to take next year. Course selection will not begin until late January,
but this is a good time to review the options for next year.
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Second Semester Schedules

All half-year courses that began in August 2014 will end on January 13. This is also the last day of the 2" quarter.
Students will receive hard copies of their 2™ semester schedules in homeroom during the first school week in January.
The 2" semester schedules are also available on NetClassroom. Students are asked to check their 2™ semester schedules
for errors and to notify the Academic Office before Christmas break at juszczer@salesianum.org. Note the following:

1) Freshmen: Health and PE classes will trade places on the schedule with the exception of the A1 section.

2) All 1-semester courses will end and be replaced by a new course or study hall.

3) Most juniors will have Junior Advisory added to 2™ semester schedules. The course will meet 1 time per cycle.
4) At this time, students are not permitted to request schedule changes unless an extraordinary need arises.

STUDENT LIFE

Mr. Mike Gallagher, Dean of Student Life - mgallagh@salesianum.org
Mpr. Bill Dinardo, Assistant Principal for Student Discipline - wdinardo@salesianum.org
Mr. Dan Jackman, Director of Student Activities — djackman@salesianum.org

Office Hours
Salesianum’s office will close at 3:15 PM on Friday, December 19 and reopen at 7:30 AM on Monday, January 5.

Campus Access
Students on campus over the Christmas break for practices, games, or events should use the Fusco Athletic Center
entrance as facility work will be in progress on campus.

Senior Yearbook Ads
All Senior ad sales and designs are completed via the Josten’s website - http://goo.gl/UTGuPE. Ads must be completed

by January 12.

Freshman/Sophomore Ski Trip
The freshman and sophomore class ski trip to Blue Mountain Ski Resort is scheduled for Saturday, February 21.
Additional details regarding price will be released in the coming weeks.

GUIDANCE

Mr. Will Yarnell, Director of Guidance - wyarnell@salesianum.org

PSAT Results - Freshman, Sophomore, and Junior Parents

PSAT results were distributed to all juniors, sophomores and freshmen on Friday during horRéease.
ensure that your son shares the results with Jba.purpose of the PSAT is to promote preparation for the
SAT, generally taken in the second semester of the junior year and first semester of the senior year. S;
scores are a vital component of ttollege admissions process. The Junior Advisory program will review the
SAT. We will discuss the PSAT results at our meeting for parents of sophomores on JafiuangaBour
meeting for parents of freshmen on Februaty. P2ease keep these resiitisreference and test preparation.
Sophomores and freshmen will be meeting individually with their counselor to review these results. If you
have any questions regarding the test scores pl
www.collegeboard.org/quickstamsing your access code on thsults form.

SAT/ACT Practice Test
Salesianum will offer a full SAT and/or ACT practice test for sophomores and juniors on Saturday, January 24 from 9
AM - 1PM. Register online by January 21 at http://goo.gl/1axN6N.
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PRAYER INTENTIONS

Fr. Mike Vogt, OSFS, Pastoral Care Coordinator
We keep in prayer this week all members of our extended School Community:

For health, healing, and well-being:

A Jesse Lin, the uncle of Sophomore Austin Lin

A Cindy, sister-in-law of Board Member Dan Mulvena - Cindy is recovering from surgery.
A Freshman Connor Scott ‘18, recovering from hip injury

For all the faithfully departed:

A Willard Stem, father of four Salesianum graduates: Kyle 02; Drew 04; Keith *07; Derek "09.
A Stephen Strazdus, grandfather of Tyler Baldo, 14

A And for all the names listed in the Book of Remembrance kept in the school chapel.

ALL LOVE, NO FEAR



